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DMH INFORMATION NOTICE NO.: 98-20

TO: LOCAL MENTAL HEALTH DIRECTORS
LOCAL MENTAL HEALTH PROGRAM CHIEFS
LOCAL MENTAL HEALTH ADMINISTRATORS
COUNTY ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICERS
CHAIRPERSONS, MENTAL HEALTH ADVISORY BOARDS

SUBJECT: SUPPORTIVE HOUSING DEMONSTRATION PROJECTS

The Department of Mental Health (DMH) is pleased to announce the availability of
funding for demonstration projects that will provide supportive housing for persons with serious
mental illness who are homeless. The projects will be funded with Projects for Assistance in
Transition From Homelessness (PATH) grant money. The DMH has also convened a Supportive
Housing Workgroup to focus on the general area of housing and preliminary planning for future
implementation of The California Statewide Supportive Housing Initiative Act. The initial
Workgroup meeting took place on October 8, 1998. For reference, a copy of the highlights are
enclosed.

Since the early 1980’s, homelessness has spread across the United States (U.S.);
conservatively, 600,000 Americans are homeless. It is estimated that seven percent of the adult
population in the U.S., or about 12 million Americans, have been homeless at least once in their
lives. More than three-quarters of homeless single adults have persistent mental or physical
illnesses or substance abuse problems. In California, at least 150,000 people are homeless, and
studies indicate that at least half are disabled with mental illness, medical problems, or other
health conditions. Supportive housing, which blends affordable housing with necessary support
and employment services, has been shown to be effective in stabilizing tenants so that they are
able to regain a stake in the community. The DMH intends that this availability of funding
encourage local communities to enter into partnerships that expand and strengthen supportive
housing opportunities for Californians with serious mental disabilities and to encourage the
integration of housing and services.

It is anticipated that $700,000 in PATH grant funds will be available to fund
approximately four projects. Counties applying for the funds will have to contribute matching
funds in the amount of one dollar (in cash or in kind) for every three dollars of federal funds
provided. Counties that submit applications for these funds will have to agree to participate in an
evaluation component in order to qualify for an award. The awards will be made on a
competitive basis with the intention that at least one award will go to a small county or a regional
consortium of small counties. Consideration will also be given to a geographical distribution of
awards. Applications must be signed by the county mental health authority and include detailed
letters of commitment outlining specific resources and collaboration.
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While the request for applications (RFA) is still in development, DMH would like to give
counties early notice so that program staff can begin planning and developing service-enriched
housing programs. In addition, we want to assure counties that the RFA requirements will be as
brief and flexible as possible to minimize staff time to complete the bid, but will allow DMH to
rate the applications on a competitive basis. When the RFA is published, there will be limited
time to develop proposals and implement the programs. Enclosed are the Federal PATH
guidelines, supportive housing definition, and supportive housing technical resource list to assist
you in your preliminary planning.

It is anticipated that the RFA will be published in December 1998 with a pre-bidders’
conference in January 1999. Counties will be requested to submit applications in February 1999.
The projects are expected to run for three years based on the availability of federal PATH funds.
It is anticipated that technical assistance will be provided throughout the duration of the projects.

General information about the Supportive Housing RFA can be obtained by contacting
Mel Voyles, Chief, Planning, Grants, and Revenue Enhancement, at (916) 327-9322 ,
Don Rittenhouse, PATH/Housing Coordinator, at (916) 327-93 15, or Jim Collins, PATH Fiscal
Coordinator, at (9 16) 327-93 14.

Enclosures

.Y Ph.D.

cc: California Mental Health Planning Council
Chief, Technical Assistance and Training



The Department of Mental Gealth  (DMH)
Sup.portive Housing Workgroup

October 8,1998,  Meeting Highlights

Members Present:

Jim Featherstone, Napa County Health
and Human Services, California
Mental Health Director’s Association

(CMHDA)

Pearl Johnson, Los Angeles County
Mental Heatth, Client Network

Darlene Prettyman, the California
Alliance for the Mentally Ill (CAMI)

Walter Shwe, Client Network

Jerry Veverka, CAMI

Mel Voyles, DMH

Barbara Wallace, Los Angeles County
Mental Health, CMHDA

Others Present:

Stephanie Barnes, DMH

Chris Mason, State Independent
Living Council

Gary Pettigrew, DMH

Don Rittenhouse, DMH

John F. Steinfirst, Fred Finch Youth
Center, Oakland

Teri Truitt, DMH

Elizabeth White, DMH

Carol Wilkins, Corporation for
Supportive Housing (CSH)

Introductions/Other Information

The Workgroup members and guests each introduced themselves.
Gary Pettigrew, DMH, spoke briefly on the creation and goals of the Supportive
Housing Workgroup in relation to the $700,000 in Projects for Assistance in
Transition from Homelessness (PATH) funds and addressing housing issues in
general. The Workgroup members followed up with their own personal interests
and experience in their respective counties regarding housing and
homelessness.

Definitions of the Workgroup and Supportive Housing

Mel Voyles, DMH, opened the discussion on the purpose of the Workgroup, the
development of a Request for Applications for allocation of the $700,000, and
asked the group to review the definition of supportive housing provided. The
materials provided in the meeting handout packets including the definition were
reviewed and discussed. The proposed definition was adopted.
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Carol Wilkins, CSH, stated that the definition of supportive housing must include
services that are accessible to the tenants where they live, whether it is on-site or
a mobile team or a visiting case manager. Landlords and managers of large
complexes must have connections to the services staff in case there are
problems or if mediation becomes necessary, rather than resorting immediately
to eviction procedures. She mentioned that clients’ needs, local geography and
conditions are things to be considered when initiating a supportive housing
program.

Assembly Bill 2737 (the Supportive Housing Initiative Fund) was discussed.
Don Rittenhouse, DMH, gave background on the bill explaining that it had been
signed, but without money due to budgetary issues. The language in the bill
recognizes that there is a problem of homelessness  in California, with an
estimated 150,000 people homeless and up to l/2 of those having mental and/or
other health problems.

Corporation For Supportive Housing

Carol Wilkins, CSH, provided an overview of the Health, Housing and Integrated
Services Network (HHISN). The HHISN is currently operating in
San Francisco, Alameda and Contra Costa counties and is about to come online
in Marin, San Mateo and Santa Clara. The HHISN model provides integrated,
flexible services through multidiscipilnary  teams administered by a provider
network system to serve very high-risk adults within a managed care
environment.

Counseling can be done on a one-to-one or group basis, onsite or offsite with
active guidance in helping the client access services, rather than just having the
services available. For shelter plus care programs, the client must have a letter
from a physician verifying their illness, however, clients usually have an
agreement or lease separate from their services plan. The main goal for
providing services is to help in any way possible while focusing on addressing
behavioral issues and establishing trust between the service teams and the
clients. This could be achieved by creating a recreational activity to generate
interest rather than a “recovery group“ to which some clients may not be
receptive. Billing Medi-Cal for housing/homeless programs can be difficult, and
most support services are not billed through the mental health system but
through the public health system.

Contra Costa’s model program was discussed. They have a shelter plus care
(tenant-based certificate program) that provides services before the clients are
placed in housing. Clients seek assistance if they feel it is needed and Contra
Costa has implemented a mobile sewice  team to assist in this capacity.
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Also addressed was the possibility of converting the tenant-based certificate
program to a sponsor-based program that could serve a number of clients
enabling them to have relationships with both the landlord and the service teams.

Darlene Prettyman, CAMI,  asked Carol whether supportive housing programs will
ever be self-funded, rather than relying on federal grants. Darlene described
demonstration projects created in Minnesota whose target population is persons
coming out of state hospitals and those that are homeless. The cost of this
program is significantly less than the cost of hospitalization or incarceration for
this population. Carol verified that programs such as these reduce emergency
room admittances and admissions to detox centers as well. However, unless
those savings are transferred to supportive housing, the housing programs may
continue to rely on federal or other grants. Jim Featherstone, Napa County,
discussed different ways to bring together various agencies, Public Health and
others, and redirecting city and county funds to create diversion programs. He
stated that anything in this vein is less costly than placing a person in jail, which
currently may be the alternative.

As there was major interest in the CHS information presented by Carol,
Workgroup members posed questions regarding CSH policies and procedures in
relation to their own counties and programs.

Request for Applications Discussion

Mel Voyles, DMH, engaged the Workgroup participants in a discussion regarding
the PATH funds and the development of a Supportive Housing RFA to be
distributed to the counties. The discussion centered around creating guidelines
and discussing funding options that will be included in the RFA information.
Some of the areas and ideas discussed included:
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l

l

l
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l
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l

l
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Special consideration or priority to special populations, e.g.,
adolescents, older adults, clients with a dual diagnosis, etc.;
Special consideration for small counties;
Funding fewer projects at higher amounts, or funding more projects
at lesser amounts;
Funding only new projects or the ability to add to existing projects;
Special consideration given to new and innovative ideas as well as to
more proven models;
The possibility of soliciting letters of intent from counties prior to
disseminating the actual RFA information;
Geographic distribution and diversity;
Needs assessment and local area needs; meeting the needs of the
community;
Program and Fiscal flexibility;
Collaboration, and
Oversight of Local Mental Health Advisory Boards.
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The members recommended funding four projects at $175,000 apiece, and
rejected the idea of requesting intent letters to avoid possible problematic issues
with the legal appeal requirements necessary for such a process.

Pearl Johnson made it clear that all of the $700,000 should be used for program
funding only, not for providing Technical Assistance to counties, or other
purposes not directly related to program support.

Jim Featherstone, Napa County, raised the issue of small or rural counties
competing against the larger counties for the same dollar amount. He felt, as did
the majority of the panel, that the small counties would not be able to compete
against the larger counties’ proposals. However, the small counties could join
together and submit a multi-county application and divide the funds evenly,
allowing them to remain competitive in the RFA process. It was recommended
that one of the funding options be a specific set aside for a small or rural county
or multi-county proposal.

John Steinfirst from the Fred Finch Youth Center voiced his concerns over the
lack of services for the transitional youth and suggested special consideration for
this group that often gets lost in the application process. Don Rittenhouse.
interjected that PATH funding is not limited to a specific age group. The panel
members suggested that it was necessary for a county to evaluate its own needs
and then develop an application based on those needs.

The RFA completion date is estimated to be in February of 1999.

Next Meeting Date/Other Business

The next meeting is scheduled for Thursday, November 5*, at Office Building 9
(OB9) in room 104, at 744 P Street, in Sacramento, from 1O:OO a.m. to 3:00 p.m.
























